Minutes of the East Midlands HECA Forum

Thursday 2nd October 03 @ 12.30 p.m.

Leicester City Council ‘B’ Block 8th Floor Room 1

Present:












Don Lack




Chair - EMHECA

Alison McCafferty



Vice chair -EMHECA

Ros Badley




Leics/Northants EMHECA Secretariat


Denise Marsden



Wellingborough Borough Council

Nick Costin




Northampton Borough Council

Alan Issac




South Northants Council

Manuel Pardo




Leics/Northants EEAC

Darren Adams




East Lindsey D C / Lincolnshire EEAC

Ben Agbasi




Hinckley & Bosworth BC

Carole Willsher



British Gas

Simon Church




Warm Front

Helen Atkins




UK HECA Secretariat

Mike Richardson



Leicester City Council

Derek Wilkins




Chesterfield Borough Council

Sarah Proffitt




Powergen

Jane Broster




Blaby District Council

Karen Lond




West Lindsey District Council

Apologies:












Allan Atkin




Kate Flanagan


David Malone




Jim Grundy

Graham Ladds 



Keith Cummings


Phil Cox 




Shane Conway


Lisa Simms 




Brain Talbot


Sheila Hood 




Roy Mathews


Ben Fairbrother 



Joanne Harrison


Peter Dolby 




David Bowskill

John Blower




Steve Bruce





Richard Murrell

· Welcome & Apologies










The chair welcomed every one to the meeting and Manuel conveyed the above apologies. Photos from this summers Northamptonshire balloon festival were on display.

· Minutes and matters arising from previous quarterly meeting 

held at City Rooms, Leicester on 18th June 2003.

Minutes approved and accepted as a true record. 

· Feedback from HECA officers:

Don informed the meeting about the matters arising from the Chairs meeting held at DEFRA on 15th September 2003, and explained a flow-chart highlighting the HECA network and the role of HECA officers within it. The impact of political changes within councils was discussed and how it impacted on the work of officers. It was agreed that elected members need to be aware of the impact of climate change and the role of HECA officers. Don suggested that officers be HECA managers rather than officers to emphasise the importance of the role. Most felt they had insufficient resources and thought that only another disaster such as a flood or a significant rise in cold winter deaths would change matters.

Key issues highlighted from the meeting:

Conference:

To be held in Cardiff 11-12th May 2004 at the Marriott hotel. The Welsh National Assembly has adopted the event. It is hoped that this will raise the profile of the event.

Strategic report:

Looked at how HECA officers are supported and funding levels – currently £3000 per regional Fora.  EST wanted more involvement with less funding.

Additional funding available from the EST is in the region of £20-26k depending on the type of project. It was proposed that approximately three projects would receive between £6-10k additional funding. Additional funding might be found for more or larger projects. 

So far Oliver Myers (London HECA Forum) has submitted a research project.

The Chairs agreed that as no other projects were submitted the proposed research project into the fuel rich by Oliver Myers et al was to be supported and expanded to carry out the same research in a rural region. The extended project would then provide sound data for a national roll out of fuel rich attitudes and concerns.

Training Day:

It is stated in the strategy report that the secretariat should continually consult with and review the training needs of the network and facilitate the provision of practical training where a need is identified. As the theme of the conference is re-shaping HECA, the Chairs agreed that it would be good to base a training day on the theme.  

It was also agreed a further project for funding should be delivered by the formation of a research project into the current methodologies utilised by ECA’s around the country and desktop research carried out into the current preferences of ECA’s for reporting results annually. Best practice guidelines will be launched from the research findings, which will be endorsed at the 2004 HECA Conference.

It was agreed that a prominent way of re-shaping HECA is to produce a nationally recognised qualification for HECA officers. The data collated by GEMS for the HECA report, which includes qualifications, should be analysed to provide a basis for the training day.  

After the initial research has been carried out, a training day will be organised to formulate Best Practise guidelines on this matter and the provision of a minimum laid down standard for accreditation as an official HECA officer. 

The date for the Training day has been set as being Thursday 15th January 2004 @ 10.30 am – 3.30 pm at the EST, London.

Sustainable Energy Centres (SEC)

The proposal that EEACs will become Sustainable Energy Centres was welcomed as this would fit well with Local Authorities as they already deal with these issues. Hoped that changes would help to create even better links between EEACs and the Local Authorities across the region.

The future of Warm Front: 

There is an ongoing DEFRA consultation and Andrew Cooper has asked for suggestions about the direction Warm Front will be taking in the future.  

· Reports from Local Authorities

South Northamptonshire Council – Alan Issac

Continued support of countrywide activities, Boiler Magic, Chillout &

Solar Plan. Chillout particularly successful using telemarketing. 

Recently attended the Northampton Balloon Festival with the other authorities in the county.

The Northamptonshire Healthy Homes Scheme, 2001 HECAction scheme, ended in March and a report has now been written on the successes and failures of the scheme, a copy of the report is available to anyone who wants to read it.

The HECA report has been written and is waiting chief executives signature.

We have finalised our Affordable Warmth Strategy and the draft is now ready for consideration by the corporate management team and portfolio holder. Once approved by them it will be distributed to the various stakeholder groups for their comments. It is anticipated that the strategy will be formally adopted December/January.

Wellingborough BC – Denise Marsdon

Having problems finding suitable venues for Energy Efficiency Campaign events in the area.

Held a successful 2-day nature event during the summer- Manuel from Leics/Northants EEAC had helped at the event.

Solar Car Challenge for the fastest and best-designed solar powered cars held at the Rockingham Speedway on 4th July was very successful and may become an annual event.

Solar-plan information evening had been held and was very successful with lots of interest from local people. However, still very long turnaround for installation Solar Measures from initial enquiry.

Chillout – insulation scheme still very active but Denise had been advised that the scheme to end in February 04. 

Hinckley & Bosworth BC - Ben Agbassi  

Had submitted HECA report. Had piloted a CD Rom for schools within two schools, which received favourable response. Had received grant for NEA energy champion in conjunction with Age Concern. Proposed 1 or 2 presentations per month. Had also formed a link with local PCT focus group for the Hinckley & Bosworth area to highlight energy efficiency with hospital beds.

Keen to have solar scheme within the borough and Solar plan may be extended to Leicestershire.

Had tried to open Community portal on council web site but this was very expensive. Still working on energy efficiency website.

Lincolnshire EEAC – Darren Adams

7th Report completed with 8% improvement.

Mail out in area by Warm Front had very large response. Working with doctors’ surgeries and sending out DIYHECs with benefits claim forms offering free CFLs. All council staff receive energy efficiency training as part of induction. Had £30,000 match funding with Powergen to carry out energy efficiency project in Woodall Spa – a small village with approx. 200 properties. Energy efficiency now on the scrutiny list of council and key area of priorities in housing. This was felt to be very positive.  

Rutland County Council – Provided by Marie Punter prior to the meeting

During July and August we have been dealing with the usual referrals to West Anglia and Warm Front.

The Welland Energy Efficiency Group has met. It was decided that we would standardise all energy efficiency leaflets and this work is currently being done.

We are also considering entering into a service level agreement with LEAC and are awaiting a response from management.

We have undertaken a survey of all contractors in our area to collect information for the HECA report.

We have also sent out 2000 HECAMON questionnaires with a 34.5% response rate.

Starting work on our first HECA report and any help is much appreciated!

Leicester City Council Home Energy Office – 

Activities June /September

HECA Report now submitted to DEFRA 2.8% for year April 2002-March 2003, this is our best return to date.

Home Energy Strategy Progress report to housing scrutiny in October.

SRB6 (CHESS) project underway – full leaflet drop to target area completed, 48 surveys carried out to date, 122 enquiries on the waiting list for a survey, 8 jobs currently on site.

Health through warmth project continuing (72 cases to date) with referrals from frontline health and social care providers. Co-ordinator due to start in October.

The London Electric (energy sense) insulation scheme continues – 48 referrals

PSA project officer started this week – to help target work and additional survey work required for evaluation exercises.

Blaby Council – Jane Broster

Jane explained that she is HECA officer in name only due to insufficient resources, advice and referrals for measures carried out by Leics/Northants EEAC.

Blaby had recently held a seminar on housing stock that had been well attended and proved to be very informative.

Nick Costin

Boiler Magic scheme going well – Chillout scheme also going well but due to change in February 2004. HECAMON reporting completed. During energy efficiency week had held events every day. Working with local schools in conjunction with CREATE. Launch of climate change strategy had been very successful. 

Northampton’s Energy Strategy: Thoughts for the future

Nick Costin provide the meeting with an interesting presentation of the Northampton Energy Strategy. He provided an overview of the strategy and how it will fit into the community plan, which has 7 main themes and sustainability now enjoys high profile. Nick explained the aims set out by the strategy, and summarised the targets they were working towards. 

General Reports from company representatives:

Simon Church – Warm Front

Simon gave a presentation about the Warm Front home energy efficiency scheme. This was very useful as he explained the benefit changes that came into force on 6th October and how these will affect scheme applications. He also provided information regarding the lead in times for measures in areas across the region. Information can be found on the web site www.powergen /warmfront.co.uk.

Powergen - Sarah Proffitt 

Asked for details of any community groups who may be eligible for free bulbs, energy advisors are available to help out.

Powergen have several schemes running which target the fuel poor in conjunction with other partners e.g. ‘heat streets’ that were aimed at private households that were not eligible for Warm Front.

NHER & SAP ratings the tests to assess fuel poverty and levels of funding required for measures. In some cases 100% grant may be available. Pilot scheme had already proved very successful.

There is also a handyman scheme that can link up to Local Authority Care & Repair schemes. Help for up to 100 properties –any tenure may apply - per area is on offer. For further details call Sarah on 07753581479.

Darren suggested that the schemes be put into the HECA news magazine.

British Gas - Carole Willshire 

Carole outlined the British Gas ’Here to help’ scheme which offers a range of measures and a free benefits health check. They work in partnership with charities and can offer aids and appliances for some groups.

A social housing scheme was also available which offered help to vulnerable people.

British gas has also launched a Think Energy schools project aimed at different age groups offering a free resource pack for teachers. For further details look at www.think-energy,com or call 07979 566 400.

Forthcoming LASP meeting:

Alison outlined the LASP project to officers. Don asked for the Leicestershire/Northamptonshire strategies to be collated to highlight the work already being done by the region. It was felt that the region was already very successful in the work being done. Comments to be sent to Alison by 18th October.

Any other business:

The cancellation of the last proposed meeting was discussed – insufficient L/As would have been represented.  The meeting was asked for ideas and suggestions for future meetings to ensure the best possible attendance. Alan Issac agreed to give a short presentation at the December meeting on the ‘Affordable Warmth’scheme.

Sarah Proffitt was thanked for Powergen’s sponsorship of this meeting.

Date of next meeting

Next meeting to be held on 16th December 2003 at Leicester City Football club, which will include Christmas lunch.
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